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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

JUNE 27, 2024 
 
 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, June 27, 2024, beginning at 6:00 
pm at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin Colbath; 
Selectmen’s Representative, Steven Porter; Vice Chair, Ailie Byers; Secretary, Erik Corbett; Eliza 
Grant; Bill Barbin; Ted Phillips; Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor; and Assistant Planner, Holly 
Whitelaw. Alternate Nat Lucy was in attendance. 
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Corbett, to adopt the Minutes of June 13, 2024, 
as written. Motion carried, with Ms. Byers abstaining from voting. 
 
AGENDA OUT-OF-ORDER 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Chair Colbath, to take Other Business first. Motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Residences at Saco River, LLC (File #FR23-07 & #S23-08) – Request to extend conditional 
approval (PID 246-23) 
 
Mark Lucy of Horizons Engineering appeared before the Board representing the Residences at 
Saco River, LLC seeking a one-year extension of the conditional approval.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Phillips, to extend the conditional approval for 
the Residences at Saco River, LLC until July 10, 2025. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Residences at Saco River, LLC (File #FR23-07 & #S23-08) – Review of proposed disturbance to 
existing river embankment at 1552 White Mountain Highway, North Conway (PID 246-23) 
 
Mark Lucy of Horizons Engineering appeared before the Board representing the Residences at 
Saco River, LLC. He reviewed a grading issue with Townhouse 1 that was detected by Town 
Engineer Paul DegliAngeli and how it is being resolved. He reviewed the status of permits that 
have been applied for and granted.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted the project meets Town site plan regulations and has been approved by state 
permitting. He said Mr. DegliAngeli believes the site can be safely constructed and wanted the 
Board to be aware of the issue.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
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Mr. Porter asked if this excavation will speed up any issues that could be caused by flooding due 
to changing weather patterns. Mr. O'Connor noted the majority of the bank will remain stabilized, 
as it is today. Mr. Lucy added the bank is completely vegetated. 
 
Ms. Grant expressed concern over the excavation and the stability of the bank, and the proximity 
of the townhouses to the river.  
 
Chair Colbath noted the increasing occurrence of floods and asked if they could remove less soil 
and raise the structure, and still retain the desired sightline. Mr. Lucy agreed to lift the floor level 
5 feet and resolve the grading issue.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to amend the conditional approval to 
raise the proposed structure on the southern side of the property by 5 feet and draft a 
maintenance agreement stating vegetation requirements and complete stabilization of the 
bank. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Tarberry Company, LLC (File #NA24-10) 
 
This is a request for 24 seats for outdoor dining at 2680 White Mountain Highway, North Conway 
(PID 218-42 & 43). 
 
Ace Tarberry and Sheila Duane of the Tarberry Company, LLC appeared before the Board to 
request approval for outdoor dining in the alley between their two businesses. Chair Colbath asked 
how the Fire Chief feels about access to the alley and the proximity of the buildings. Ms. Duane 
said the Chief is in favor of it, as long as a 3-foot walkway is maintained in the alley, due to a fire 
escape exiting onto it.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted the need to remove two tables from one end of the alley to accommodate 
handicapped parking. Mr. Tarberry said there is room for these tables; the plan does not accurately 
reflect the scale. Mr. O'Connor said the alleyway could be closed off and the Board could request 
more information on accessibility in the future. He noted the seating is not being expanded; the 
outside seating is included in the approved seat count. Staff also requested an easement, which has 
been drafted.  
 
The Board commended the applicant on the project so far.  
 
Ms. Whitelaw read the conditions of approval.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, that the Planning Board determined that 
based on the provisions of §110-4.A.(5), regarding applicability, that the 24 seats for outdoor 
dining located on the boundary line between the two parcels to benefit PID 219-43 is not 
subject to a Full Site Plan Review because it has been demonstrated that the change of use 
and/or physical changes to the site are insignificant relative to the existing development 
conditionally upon removing the two, two-top tables at the west end of the walkway. The 
perimeter sidewalks on both parcels shall remain clear; North Conway Fire Chief approval 
of revised outdoor dining area that eliminates the walkway; if the North Conway Fire Chief 
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does not approve the revised outdoor dining area that eliminates the walkway, the following 
conditions shall apply: a) the walkway width between the buildings is to be maintained at 
36” and open at all times; and b) prior to occupancy, the walkway must be ADA compliant; 
revising the easement to the satisfaction of the Town and submit for review; submitting a 
copy of the recorded easement; if easement is relinquished, this approval is null & void; there 
is to be no more than 358 seats inside and outside per approval #FR22-11. This approval 
does not permit any additional seating or occupancy on or within PID 218-42 and PID 218-
43; this area shall not be occupied until all conditions have been met; and this conditional 
approval expires on December 12, 2024. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING – PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SITE PLAN REVIEW 
REGULATIONS 
 
§110-29.B. – Greenspace: The purpose of this amendment is to increase required greenspace from 
30% to 40% in the RA, CCVR, CVR, and NCVR districts, and to increase required greenspace 
from 30% to 35% in the HC and CCVC districts. Proposed structures that exceed 10,000 square 
feet will be subject to an additional 10% greenspace requirement, which may be waived for 
structures restricted for long-term residential use. Greenspace requirements within the CVC and 
NCVC districts would be reduced to 20%. 
 
Mr. O'Connor reviewed the amendment and explained how it would be implemented.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 6:45 pm. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
 
Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical expressed concern about modifying the requirements in 
the Village Districts such that developers and redevelopers are forced to move away from the 
Villages. Mr. Porter said if these changes are implemented in the Village Districts, it might affect 
the integrity of the districts. Mr. O'Connor said that zoning ordinances could help with this.  
 
Mr. Bergeron expressed concern about the lack of definition of occupiable floor area. Mr. 
O'Connor also noted the need for definitions of new development and redevelopment.  
 
Michael Mitchroney, General Manager of Settlers Green, asked for clarification on new 
development versus redevelopment. He asked the Board to examine a set of sites to determine if 
the numbers being used are accurate and what impact they will have. The Board discussed the 
origin of the greenspace figures and the impact of the current numbers.  
 
Mr. Mitchroney asked if the size of the lot would be a better measurement than the size of the 
building. Mr. O'Connor explained there are different ways to measure and perhaps this could be 
addressed through zoning. He described options to meet or waive the greenspace requirements. He 
said if stormwater requirements are met, there could be a reduction in greenspace requirements.   
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Mr. Bergeron asked if greenspace could be reduced by the use of solar energy or heat pumps. He 
noted this will reduce the carbon footprint, but will not reduce impervious surfaces and thus not 
protect the Saco River.  
 
Chair Colbath closed the public hearing at 7:21 pm. 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to adopt the proposed amendments to 
§110-29.B. Greenspace as written. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
§110-29.A. – Buffer Areas: The purpose of this amendment is to increase the required vegetative 
buffer area in the HC district. An additional 1 foot of buffer area would be required per 1,000 
square feet of total site occupiable floor area in excess of 10,000 square feet. This requirement 
may be waived for developments restricted for long-term residential use and the redevelopment of 
existing sites.  
 
Mr. O'Connor reviewed the amendment.  
 
Chair Colbath opened the public hearing at 7:23 pm. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. The Board agreed these were appropriate changes.  
 
Chair Colbath closed the public hearing at 7:23 pm. 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to adopt the proposed amendments to 
§110-29.A. – Buffer Areas as written. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS CONTINUED 
 
Discussion Commercial Zoning Districts 
 
Mr. O'Connor explained the Board agreed to establish a commercial core district, separate from 
the highway commercial zone, to consolidate larger-scale development. He presented an example 
of what this district could look like. The Board discussed the proposed boundaries and made 
suggestions for changes.  
 
Michael Mitchroney, General Manager of Settlers Green, asked for clarification of this district and 
Mr. O'Connor provided it.  
 
Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical Services offered information on the proposed district. Mr. 
O'Connor noted the boundaries could shift as the uses that will be included in this district are 
established.  
 
Mr. O'Connor said the Board needs to establish what development looks like in the highway 
commercial zone and in the commercial core district. The Board discussed this. Ms. Grant offered 
to create a draft permitted uses table of what is being proposed to facilitate this process.  
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HOP Grant Committee Update:  
 
The Committee will meet on June 28th to review changes since the last meeting, including reduced 
lot sizes with access to sewer and water, the cluster development ordinance, cottage core 
ordinance, and how affordability fits into the ordinance. An updated will be presented at the next 
Board meeting.  
 
Selectmen’s Report:  
  
Mr. Porter said the Selectboard will not entertain holding another Planning Board public hearing 
pertaining to the rec path. The Selectboard will hold a final public hearing when the plans are 
finalized; no date has been set for this. He noted that Planning Board members are welcome to 
attend that hearing and express their concerns.  
 
Chair Colbath thanked Mr. Porter for supporting the wishes of the Planning Board in this process. 
He encouraged Board members to attend the meeting and expressed disappointment that the 
Planning Board will not be able to have a discussion as would typically occur for a development. 
 
Mr. Barbin expressed disappointment that the Selectboard is allowing pavement to be placed in 
Whitaker Woods.   
 
Ms. Grant said she was unable to find a strategic plan for the rec path on the Trails Association 
website and would be interested in seeing one. She believes the Board should have input as one is 
created, if it does not exist. She asked why the rec path needs to go through Whitaker, which 
already has a good trail system. Mr. O'Connor suggested compiling questions to present to the 
Trails Association and the Board agreed.  
 
Mr. Phillips thanked Mr. Porter for supporting the Planning Board. He believes the Board needs 
to do its own due diligence and submit a non-binding opinion on the rec path. He asked Mr. 
O'Connor for a timeline before the path is finalized and he provided it. Mr. Phillips emphasized 
the Planning Board is more equipped than the Selectboard to address the rec path.  
 
Issues for Consideration:  
  
There were none.  
 
Media Questions: 
 
Tom Eastman of the Conway Daily Sun noted the North Conway Water Precinct would also like 
to have input on the rec path, due to its potential impact on water quality. He asked Chris Meyer 
if the path has to be paved and was told the funding required it. Mr. Eastman asked if an ADA-
accessible trail is needed everywhere and who makes the determination of the demand. The Board 
discussed if crushed gravel would be a suitable replacement. Chair Colbath reiterated the Planning 
Board deals with development and the aspects of it, which is not a normal function of the 
Selectboard, and thus might be more equipped with the skillset to ask questions pertinent to the 
longevity of the project. He noted this path will also require a significant pedestrian crossing.  
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Mr. Eastman asked if the Tarberry River Run project is still alive. Chair Colbath said he believes 
they have decided to focus their energies elsewhere.  
 
Mr. Eastman asked if the rezoning process is still a work in progress. Chair Colbath said it will be 
a work in progress for years and the citizens of Conway can expect to see warrant articles about it.  
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:18 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Hanggeli 
  
















